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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 25 September 2017 at 7.00 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Terry Hipsey
Chair


Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Javey Osler





Cllr Neil Richards



Cllr Roger Whitehead
Cllr Alison Youngs



(Two Vacancies)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Cllr Martin Storey
Borough Council of King's Lynn and West Norfolk and Norfolk County Council 
Members of the Public: 11
71/17
Apologies and Welcome
There were apologies for absence received from Cllr Michael Bird and Cllr Linda Playford due to illness. [Apologies were subsequently received from Cllr Christine Feltwell, Vice Chair on Clerk's answer phone left just before 7 pm]. 
72/17
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests 
Cllr Terry Hipsey declared an interest relating to the Co-option of a Councillor onto the Parish Council as the applicant was his spouse, he agreed to abstein from voting.
73/17
Minutes of the Meeting dated 4 September 2017 and Matters Arising
The minutes of the meeting held on 4th September 2017 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  Prop: TH, 2nd NR. All in favour.
RESOLVED: 
That the Minutes of the Meeting held on 24 September 2017 were agreed as a true record.
Matters Arising:

a) Clerk was progressing joint training sessions for new Councillors.

b) Lloyds Banking was now transitioned to the new Clerk.

c) The Clerk had received a message from BT to advise that the phone box on Upgate Street was on their list for removal since June 2017 but there was no date for removal at this time.

d) Gate near 51 Feltwell Road - The Clerk advised that this gate could be a Parish Partnership funding bid.

e) The Clerk had instructed the tree contractor to undertake the Tree Hazard Assessment on Parish Council land and would include costs of any work found.  The Clerk advised it was hoped this would be available for Novembers meeting.

f) The Clerk had contacted Andy Wallace of NCC Highways regarding traffic calming on Feltwell Road but it was noted that the Good Neighbourhood Scheme had been confirmed since then.
g) Cllr Javey Osler was progressing the cutting back of the willow tree over the war memorial and would resolve before Remembrance Sunday.

h) The Streetlights contract would be progressed for the November meeting.  The Clerk had asked the contract to quote for upgrading the rest of the lights to LEDs.

i) The Clerk had emailed Andy Wallace, NCC Highways regarding investigation into northern turning into the village and whether he had spoken to British Sugar about a joint improvement programme for vision splays.  The Clerk will continue to follow up for an update.

j) The Handyman had resolved ivy growing on Campsey Road light pole.
k) The Clerk confirmed that a wreath for Remembrance Sunday had been ordered and she would deliver to Cllr Roger Whitehead for him to lay.

l) Bricks on the Lynn Road were being used and had moved.

m) The Clerk had contacted Andy Wallace about which sign would be suitable for Campsey Road to deter lottery drivers from turning down there by mistake.

n) The Clerk to contact Andy Wallace and get the contact details of the person who would be in charge of general drainage to investigate flooding in the Ringmore Road area.

o) Street lights between 40-42 Recreation Drive had been reported.

p) The Clerk reported that the Handyman was visiting the cemetery every other week and would be checking over any headstones that had grass on and leaf blowing.

q) The Clerk had emailed Andy Wallace, NCC Highways regarding a drain blockage that was re-occurring along Feltwell Road where it crossed over at the layout adjacent to Hall Close and which had backed up towards 21 Feltwell Road. The Clerk agreed to investigate with Highways.
r) The Clerk advised that the Parish Council or the Borough Council had no powers in regard to the tidiness of private properties or their gardens.  If there were hedges or grass/weeds encroaching on the highways or pathways any parishioner could report to Norfolk County Council on the Highways defect reporting page of their website or the Clerk could report.  If there were vermin issues that were visible the Borough Council Environmental Health Team could investigate.  The Clerk added that it was not the Parish Council's power to control how people chose to live in their homes and gardens.  She added that if any Parish Councillor was concerned about a parishioners welfare the Clerk could get in touch with social services.

s) The Clerk had asked Andy Wallace, NCC Highways regarding speed restrictions signs being closed together on entrances to the village and if they could be spread out.
t) The Clerk would be contacting the Borough Council regarding how often they weed spray.

74/17
Parish Council Vacancies (Co-option)

The Clerk presented the item and advised that the Council had two vacancies for co-option which had been advertised locally and on the website.  She shared that the Councillors had received an application from a Parishioner Kay Hipsey for consideration.  The Parish Council took to the vote and unanimously agreed to co-opt Kay Hipsey to the Parish Council.  The Clerk advised that copies of the Code of Conduct, Declaration of Interest and Declaration of Membership had been emailed before hand for her to read and raise any queries.  Kay Hipsey signed all forms and the Clerk confirmed in the meeting at this point and Cllr Kay Hipsey joined the meeting.

Resolved: 
That Kay Hipsey is co-opted to the Southery Parish Council. 

75/17
Correspondence Received
The Parish Council noted that they had received the following correspondence:
a) Community Police Newsletter 

b) NALC Newsletters 
c) SNAP Minutes - August 

d) Community Action Norfolk Newsletter 

e) Campaign for Rural England Event invitation had been received for 27 November in Dereham.

76/17
Werehen Update
The Chair advised that the Parish Council was meeting with his solicitor in a private meeting due to legal nature of the issue and there would be an update at the following meeting.
77/17 
Grounds Maintenance Contract 
 
The Chair advised that the Parish Council had met with three contractors who had provided quotations for the 2018/19 grounds maintenance contract which included the current contractor.  The Contractors who were not the current provider were asked the same questions.   Issues regarding grass on the headstones in the cemetery were discussed and it was acknowledged that whilst the contractors would need to strim close to the headstones and it was unavoidable that this would occur, but as many mitigating resolutions could be put in place to minimise it as much as possible.  The Clerk advised that the Parish Council did need to take care when taking actions that involved touching headstones due to risk of damage, whilst they were in the care of relatives.  The Clerk shared that the handyman was including checks fortnightly within the cemetery.  The Parish Council felt that if the grass was long during the season that the contractor should approach the Clerk to advise that an extra cut may be required to keep the arisings down to a minimum.  Following a query the Clerk confirmed that any contractor for the following year 2018/19 would be subject to a contract that the Parish Council would need to agree before hand, and this would include wording around the quality of the work expected and penalties for not following these. The Chair progressed to take voting on the matter, and the results were CGM no votes; Hollylandscapes no votes and Mr Sparkle seven in favour of those Councillors present.  Prop: KH, 2nd RW. All in favour.
Resolved: 
1) That the contract for Grounds Maintenance be awarded to Mr Sparkle for 201819.


2) That the Clerk draft a contract for Parish Council approval.
78/17
NCC Parish Partnership Funding Application
The Clerk advised that the Parish Council had narrowed down possible schemes that could be applied for and they were a 'kissing' gate as Feltwell Road and its path resurfacing; another SAM2 (Speed Management Sign) or a pedestrian crossing at Upgate Street. The Clerk advised that she had been in contact with Andy Wallace, NCC Highways in regard to a pedestrian crossing at Upgate including costings.  The Clerk advised that she hoped to have more information to present at the November meeting for a final decision before the deadline early December.  CC shared that double yellow lines could also be included outside the school as there was difficult driving conditions past it.
79/17
Playing Field Toilets Refurbishment
The Clerk advised that she had been in contact with a local builder who had agreed to supply a quote. The Clerk noted the suggestion to place in the local magazine for attracting additional builders so that three quotes could be obtained.  The Clerk advised that it was hoped prices could be presented at the November meeting.
Resolved: 
That the Clerk place an ad in the local magazine.

80/17 
Return of External Audit
The Clerk advised that the External Auditors had made notification of the end of the External Audit for 201617 and all information received had been accepted including queries that had been resolved as part of the process.
81/17
Bus Route to Ely 
The Chair shared that the Clerk had been in contact with West Norfolk Voluntary Community Transport who supplied a dial a bus service fortnightly and it was very busy.  He suggested that perhaps the Parish Council could look to support a wider rolled out service but only after consultation with the village.  After discussion Councillors agreed that this was a good idea and the Clerk agreed to progress. 
Resolved: 
That the Clerk request contact be made from residents who would use a more routine 


bus service to Ely within the village voice, website, village hall and notice board.
82/17
Commissioning of the Annual Playground Inspection 
The Clerk presented information on carrying out an annual playground inspection at a cost of £45 which would include the play area and the skate ramp.  The Parish Council agreed that this was a crucial piece of work and agreed for the Clerk to appoint the contractor presented to undertake an inspection. The Clerk advised that there would be a report showing work needed and timescales of urgency.  It was agreed for the Parish Council to action this inspection.  Prop: TH, 2nd KH. All in favour.
Resolved:
That the Clerk commission the Playground inspection at £45.
83/17
Items to Report to Norfolk County Council Rangers
The Parish Council had received an email from Norfolk County Council to advise that their rangers would be in the village week commencing 16 October.  The Clerk agreed to ask them to tidy the verges on Upgate Street and the bushes and weeds that were encroaching at the end of Feltwell Road onto the footpath.
Resolved:
That the Clerk report the items identified to the Rangers for resolve.

84/17
Cllr Martin Storey Update - County Councillor and Borough Councillor

a)    He wished to congratulate the Clerk on a much improved agenda that was very clear and the forward agenda included surpassed many other Council's.  It had made a difference that printed copies were supplied to the audience at the meeting. 

a) British Sugar 'Smells' Update - There had not been much further since the last update, and the factory was continuing with its investigations over the 16 week cycle period.  The public was still advised to either contact him or British Sugar.
b) 20 mph Consultation Update - He was pleased to report that the Good Neighbour Scheme was being installed in the form of traffic calming signs for lorry vehicles travelling from the A10 to Feltwell Road and Lynn Road from 30mph to 20mph.  The Clerk advised that the plan and information had been circulated to Parish Councillors and had been added to the website and notice board for information.  He advised that installations was starting from week commencing 25 September and anyone wishing to discuss the scheme could contact Matthew Lord on 0344 8008020 at Norfolk County Council.  He shared that it was a voluntary code for HGV's and was a step in the right direction for Southery which had been funded by British Sugar.  Following a query from a Parish Councillor, Cllr M Storey advised that the reduction to 20mph was discretionary but it was the best solution of what could be done.
c) Information regarding Norfolk County Council was available on their website.  
85/17
Planning
Planning Applications for Consideration during the meeting: (information available on the Borough Council of King's Lynn and West Norfolk Planning Portal)
17/01639/F - Change of use of a barn from a garage and general storage to office  at  71 Feltwell Road  Southery  Downham Market  Norfolk  PE38 0NR.  This had been circulated previously and the Parish Council had no comments.
b) Planning Decisions Received since the last meeting to note:

	17/01564/F 
	19 Lynn Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0HU - Construction of two dwellings to replace existing dwelling 
	Application Permitted 

14 September 2017 

Delegated Decision 


86/17
Finance

The following payments were approved for the month of September to date:   Prop: CC, 2nd RW. All in favour.

	Payments for approval at 25 Sept 2017 meeting 
	
	
	

	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Helen Richardson - wages and expenses
	307.00
	0.00
	307.00

	PAYE HMRC - Helen Richardson
	64.80
	0.00
	64.80

	Colin Wills - wages and expenses - battery charge SAM2 and fuel
	81.50
	0.00
	81.50

	PAYE HMRC - Colin Wills
	16.63
	0.00
	16.63

	K&M Lighting
	69.21
	13.84
	83.05

	Hollyslandscapes - August 17
	656.25
	131.25
	787.50

	E.On by Direct Debit - September 2017
	217.26
	43.45
	260.71

	Total
	1412.65
	188.54
	1601.19

	Balance of Accounts
	As of 08.09.17
	

	Community Account
	5051.10
	
	

	Business Account
	34644.74
	
	

	Playing Field Account as of 25 May 17
	622.55
	
	

	TOTAL
	40318.39
	
	


The Clerk agreed to claim VAT back from fuel receipts received from the Handyman.
87/17
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
a) The Clerk agreed to investigate a possible closure to the A10 at Littleport and share information received as widely as possible.  It was noted that this would be Cambridgeshire County Council.
b) The Clerk agreed to write to the occupier of 1 Lynn Road regarding obstructing hedge to the pathway.

c) The Clerk agreed to write to the occupier of Mill Drove regarding obstructing trees that require cutting.

d) The Chair shared whether the Parish Council could consider employing the services of the Community Payback Scheme where a bid would need to be made to provide a general clean up to the village.  The Clerk agreed to investigate and report back at a future agenda.
88/17
Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme over the coming months.  

89/17
Public Comments / Questions

a)  The Clerk agreed to contact British Sugar as lorries had been coming through the village after 2 pm on a Sunday.
b) Congratulations on efficiency of the website and the clarify of the agendas that had been received.

c) Lynn Road '8' had been replaced but was not quite right, there was another at 20 also that needed looking at.

d) Gully at Upgate Street with Junction to Westgate Street needed clearing out.
90/17
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 6 November 2017.
Meeting closed at 8.10 pm
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